

Minutes of the Board of Water/Sewer Commission
Wednesday, May 26, 2021
 4:00pm Zoom Meeting
Present Commissioners: John Tomasz, Roger Jones, Sandy Friede, Owen Smith, William Creelman
Staff: 

Director, Anthony Furnari
Business Manager, Julie Spurr Knight

Jon-Eric White, Assistant Engineer

Sewer Chief Operator, Chris Pratt

Sewer Collection Superintendent, David Shaw

Water Superintendent, Thomas Cusick

Assistant Water Superintendent, Christopher Hood

Water Distribution Manager, Jonathan Carey

1. Mayor Holaday

In attendance.

2. Appointments/Customer Issues
Eric Kelley – Environmental Partners Rate Study:
· Eric Kelley shared his screen showing the scope of the rate study.  Mr. Kelley stated Environmental Partners proposed evaluating the City’s existing Water and Sewer rate schedule looking to find potential recommendations for rate adjustments that account for providing stable revenue while in the face of increasing annual expenses.  Also trying to account for the City’s retirement of existing debt plus the replacement with new debt based on some capital improvement program assumptions.  Also trying to get an idea of where your rate pair distribution is for both water and sewer.  How are those currently lying out as far as your sources of revenue and trying to look primarily in the next year to reset rates so that you provide for additional revenues to exceed your expenses while providing for some retained earnings?  Trying to set up a glide path for the next few years to give you a forecast of what’s coming in the future.
· Mr. Kelley shared a screen showing Current Financial Status.  As far as current financial status DPS provided data from 2018 and 2019 and we ignored 2020 because it was not a typical year and we didn’t want that to bias any of the analysis.  Generally speaking on the water side of the ledger revenues slightly exceeded actual expenses but generally speaking looking backwards you are seeing annual expenses increasing approximately 3 percent.  Sewer fund both years saw actual expenses exceeding revenue.  There was some higher annual expense growth.  For the purpose of this study we tamped that down to more of a 4 percent annual increase used that for our projections whereas with water we carried the 3 percent forward.  In both years 2018 and 2019 the budget was reconciled using available retained earnings.
· Mr. Kelley shared a screen showing Current Water and Sewer Rates.  On the water side there is no differentiation between residential and non-residential rate pairs in terms of their actual consumption.  You have the two block rates.  On the service charges which is based on the size of your connection there is a slight difference between business accounts namely for the smaller services.  On the sewer side similarly Newburyport and Newbury customers pay the same rate blocks with those in Newbury providing for just a slight difference in quarterly customer service charges.  Other than getting into complexities of looking at scenarios where we get into major structural changes, creation of new blocks, variations between different customer bases and things like that, there’s a lot of different permutations we can get into.  We tried to keep it simple and concise to just looking at using this structure.   What adjustments in the customer service charge and the block rates would provide for both revenues in excess of your projected expenses but also providing for a minimum level of retained earnings so you can start building those reserve funds up.  Whether that is for future capital planning or other rainy day funds should things come up.
· Mr. Kelley shared a screen showing Water Accounts.  Looking across your water accounts, roughly speaking about 70 percent of your customers fall into your rate block 1.  That gets you roughly to about 3,000 cubic feet of water per quarter.  The upper rate block is roughly about a third of the customer base.  Off on the right you can see the distribution between Newbury and Newburyport.  The purpose of this is West Newbury is considered a single customer because they basically get a wholesale rate and they do account for about three percent of your water revenue annually.  On the business side it is not quite 10 percent of your total water accounts which represent your business accounts but generally speaking those are larger users so they’re predominantly falling into your upper rate block.  
· Mr. Kelly shared a screen showing Sewer Accounts.  On the sewer side just like water due to the nature of that domination by the residential distribution, again roughly about 70/30 percent split between the two rate blocks and about 10 percent of your customer base is outside the City limits with your Newbury sewer customers.
· Mr. Kelly shared a screen showing Findings and Recommendations.  Using the snapshots we took and your expenses, the growth in those annually is outpacing your revenue growth.  A driver of this right now is if looking back at the last 10 years of your annual statistical reports from your water you’re actually seeing a trend line where actual consumption from your customer base is declining. You have slightly decreasing demand, increasing expenses and your population is staying relatively stable so that ultimately leads to that deficit as the two lines separate.  For the purpose of this study the assumption being that at some point your consumption is going to level off.  Looking at the last 10 years we took the average of the four lowest demand years to use as our base consumption.  Not the lowest year in the past decade but also not using a bias and projecting a high consumption year.  Likewise we incorporated West Newbury just to keep above 3 percent.  Based on that analysis we’re looking at the need for annual adjustments to the rate structure as a whole and doing those in increments annually as opposed to a larger semi-periodic rate adjustment to deal with catch-up rates.  For the projections we are going to show here under one of the scenarios it’s using a larger FY22 adjustment so that you can establish a new baseline and have smaller annual increases so that you can keep pace with expenses while also trying to boost your retained earnings.  The study used an assumption of trying to grow your retained earnings in both accounts by about $250,000 per year.  The piece that we are looking into further is your variable revenue stream which is your fees, your one-time charges whether they be for fire services, connection to your water and sewer systems which are triggered by a new development or redevelopment project.  So how do you compare to your peers?  Is there a potential for establishing those fees based on the proposed projects potential impact to the water and/or sewer system.  We are looking to establish values on the assessment of the total water and sewer system so you can find a happy medium on those one-time charges because they could be a substantial benefit to both the utilities moving forward.
· Mr. Kelly shared a screen showing Proposed Rate Adjustments.  I just want to preface this with this is just one of various scenarios you could come up with.  We tried to strike a balance of adjusting service charges and the rate blocks so that it was a little bit of a balance between seeking your revenue needs across both of the current charges that your customer sees without one of them being unduly increased more than the other.  It’s trying to find an equitable balance between quarterly charges and quarterly user fees.  On the water side the existing service charge is $35 per quarter looking at an increase to $40.  Rate block 1 is projected to have a 7 percent increase.  Ultimately is about $.40 per 100 cubic feet.   Rate block 2 which is your heavier users which is about one third of your customers would have a 10 percent increase again putting an additional increase there for the higher consumers.  That is roughly a $.60 increase to $7.02.  Future adjustments after this in our projections were about establishing annual rate increases of about 3 percent per year to keep pace with your expenses and keep your revenue stable.  On the sewer side looking at increases on your customer service charges of $25/$30 where they are now to up to $40 being consistent with the water charges.  Similar level increases across the rate blocks.  Slightly more increase in block 2 for the heavier users of the system.  Due to the larger expense increases in sewer than water you’d be looking at annual rate increases of 4.5 percent per year to keep pace with the assumed 4 percent growth of annual expenses.  This is just one of many possible scenarios to increase revenue to keep pace with expenses.  You can do a little bit more with service charges which would be a slight reduction in the amount you would increase your water/sewer rates.  You could do more different balances between your rate blocks and have more of an impact on the higher use rate blocks.  Doing that might drive customers to be more aware of their water and sewer usage thus reducing their usage so that might not be stable revenue.  
· Mr. Kelly shared a screen showing Average Consumer Impact.  The average City customer used about 1700 cubic feet of water per quarter.  Their current bill under your rate structure is just shy of $300 per quarter.  Under these proposed scenarios which we just presented here, that bill would become about $333 per quarter with an increase of about $40 per quarter and about $160 per year.  That first FY22 total increase would represent about a 14 percent increase over other FY21 rates for that customer.  That’s the combination of both quarterly charges and the rate adjustment.
· Mr. Kelly shared a screen showing Next Steps.  Next step in how we can take this further is looking at some of the base assumptions.  What’s the preferred level of retained earnings to carry over year to year?  Is $250,000 a good way to start?  Does it meet future capital needs or at least provides a base to keep building them up and not having to use them to balance the fund budget.  Looking at alternative scenarios do you weigh the rate adjustments more towards your larger consumers in the second rate block?  That could drive some behavioral changes in how people use your water and sewer.  It also might strike some of the businesses since they are predominantly found in your higher rate block.  There might be some concern there and additional outreach needed.  If you look at customer service charges you may have some customers that are more seasonal to the area and you’re not generating as much rate revenue when they’re not in season.  With regard to connection fees.  How does the City compare to peers on the North Shore—Ipswich, Haverhill, Amesbury, Andover.  Other surface water systems with a mix of commercial/residential demographic.  We did look at the City’s recently posted capital improvement plans just to get an idea what impact on rates would compensate for every $1M borrowed for a future capital project.  Generally speaking for every $1M borrowed they would have to be offset with a corresponding 1 percent rate adjustment.  We are going to be looking more into the fee schedules and trying to establish a valuation of both the systems to help with the one time connection fee question.  We did see that the City earlier this year adjusted some of the rates and fees but generally speaking the one time connection fees for new customers or redevelopment customers stayed the same.  That’s one area we are going to take the study from this point forward.  We’re looking for general feedback on some of the core assumptions after you get beyond FY22 to see how you see this playing out as far as how does it work in reality when we see how FY22 has returned to a normal open commerce and how are the demands and what does the weather give us this year as far as potential drought restrictions and other demand controls that get enforced.  
· This gives you a snapshot as to where the analysis has led us to today and Brian and I are here to answer questions or talk about the core assumptions.  
· Owen Smith had a question about the expense growth assumption especially on the sewer side.  It has been an odd year when it comes to consumption but more so the cost of raw materials being unpredictable at this time.  The industry I’m in there are a number of delays in getting the necessary material and the cost are going up.  How confident are we in this 4 percent rate growth considering the historical increase in expenses coupled with the fact that this year is going to be a different year.  Mr. Kelley said that they are seeing that on their side as far as the variability more so even in the last three months.  I think Julie might be able to speak to this just as far as where DPS’ variable costs are and what is more fixed.  When we were talking last week it seemed like the portion of the expense ledger that is more variable for the City makes up a much smaller percentage of the total pie.  It is about 10-15% of the budget.  Is that right Julie?  Ms. Knight stated the largest variables we’ve experienced in the past year are related to the algae bloom which is typically caused by a drought I believe.  We don’t know what the weather is going to do—how much rain we are going to get and the other driving factor is water main breaks due to aging infrastructure.  We can’t predict how many water breaks there will be and the severity.  So there are some significant variables there.  As far as utilities, phones, chemicals, those are pretty standard fixed costs.
· Commissioner Jones asked if the lack of availability of chemicals such as chlorine is a short term or long term event?  Ms. Knight said that by June of 2020 we were starting to feel the impact of things starting to not be readily available.   Tom Cusick and Chris Pratt purchase their chemicals directly and could speak to this.  Mr. Cusick said at this point it’s HTH chlorine and the City does not utilize pool chemicals.  So we are not seeing a great impact on our end.  We are in the bidding process for FY22 and can report back once that process is complete.  Mr. Carey said from a materials standpoint there can be anywhere from a two to two and half month lead time on certain repair parts—couplings, hydrants, etc.  Commissioner Smith stated he was more thinking towards the sewer treatment plant side because that has the biggest disparity and are we all confident that these assumptions are good for cost growth.  Ms. Knight responded fortunately we can utilize a lot of those chemicals that we purchase off the state bid list in consortium.  In comparison to a private business I think we can gain access a little easier because the work has already been done on the state side with the bidding.
· Commissioner Tomasz stated that he thinks there is a decent amount of money in retained earnings in water and sewer.  He asked Mr. Kelley if he looked at that for the first year’s increase to soften that blow?  The other question is what sort of capital did you include in your increases moving forward?  You mentioned if we go up $1M it is 1.3 and 1 percent.  We are talking about $250,000 retained earnings every year.  Do we have a goal as to how that money is to be applied going down the road?  Mr. Kelley responded.  The information we got from MUNIS didn’t have the retained earnings balances.  We just had what was in the year to year whether it was an addition to the retained earnings balances or a deduct—we didn’t have the totals.  We were just looking at adding and growing from the $250,000 per year.  We were in the dark as to what the existing balances are.  What we knew on the sewer side was that some portion of that had gone to make up the variance between budget and expenses.  No, we did not have explicitly where you sit today with your fund balance and what percentage of that is a $250,000 per year target.  Ms. Knight stated that information should have been in the revenue spreadsheet that I sent over to you.  I dubbed out all the accounts for water and sewer and there is a line in there that is retained earnings.  I can resend it to you. Mr. Kelley responded that he would talk to Tyler because they developed their active spreadsheets.  As far as capital John, rather than looking at retirement of debt the idea was that what the current debt load is now would be continued moving forward.  There was no explicit project in there, not knowing which one was going to become the higher priority, which one’s a certain hunt percent is going to come, which one is further out into the capital plan because your priorities change looking at how last summer came together with the reservoir work taking precedent over other things.   Right now the idea was maintaining your current debt burden.  Whatever old debt would come off the books in the next few years the idea was it would be replaced with debt of similar size.  The deeper analysis would be specific projects and knowing it would hit FY24 and it’s a $5M project and what is the net impact from that and planning for it.  Commissioner Tomasz stated the rates that Mr. Kelley is showing for water 7-10 percent and sewer 6-8 percent that does not include any of the requested capital for next FY22.  Mr. Kelley responded that is correct.  That is just to get your current revenue without any additional capital burden in providing for that $250,000 in retained earnings.  Mr. Kelley said the last question regarding the assignment of that $250,000 in retained earnings – that was an open question as to where it would be dedicated to each account—does it go to R&R for future planned distribution and collection system improvements—we didn’t have a target or a base that would be developed through the capital planning process with the different department staff.  
· Mr. Carey stated that he is always hesitant to dip into retained earnings to offset rates.  It’s a very slippery slope and with the current state of the water system in Newburyport, I wouldn’t advise it.  Commissioner Tomasz said he thinks it’s good to have a normal increase every year.  The 3 and 4-1/2 percent I see for water and sewer moving forward beyond next year is good.  The 7-10, 6-8 percent increases is a little staggering considering that it doesn’t include capital.  Ideally I’d like to see that softened a bit.  Mr. Carey said that coming from Rowley, their rate eight years ago was in the neighborhood of 12-16 per hundred cubic feet and that didn’t include sewer at all.  The average water bill per month was in the neighborhood of $160-$200.  
· Commissioner Jones feels the same as Commissioner Tomasz.  He would like to see easing it so you don’t hit it all in one year.  We’ve tried over the last 10 years to try to have an increase but to keep a more or less uniform increase percentage wise.  I think it is a little easier for people to swallow.  $1M to $2M has been our year over year number and it has held us pretty good.  Ms. Knight said the current balance in sewer retained earnings is $999,000 and we had that certified.  In water retained earnings we had $1.4M but we purchased the land for $155,000 so we have about $1.3M.  I believe there is a Department of Revenue law that we cannot dip below a certain amount.  Mr. Carey stated he believes it is $500,000.  Mr. Furnari confirmed that figure.
· Commissioner Friede said we need to be careful because we did not raise rates last year because of COVID.  Maybe this is too much of a rate increase but we have to be very careful that we don’t short change ourselves three or four years down the path.  Last month we talked about buying more land to protect the water supply and that’s going to take money.  What I thought we talked about was some sort of a capital plan.  We don’t know what will break but we have a good idea historically what has happened.  We should know our capital plan and be able to come up with tighter numbers that say if we don’t increase the rates we’re not going to be able to do this needed upgrade or buy this piece of property.  Mr. Carey said he is concerned with wells and irrigation wells.  Newburyport doesn’t have deduct meters under its rules and regulations.  I think you will see an increase in the amount of folks that will be looking into tapping into private wells to keep their lawn green.  You will not only be losing revenue on water but on sewer as well.  We don’t have any jurisdiction outside of the Zone A and Zone B area of influence for water protection regarding Indian Hill, Bartlett Pond and Well 1 and 2.  Tom Cusick and I just had a conversation this week about a new well that is on the fringe.  It’s all under the Board of Health and I’ve been trying to work with Frank on this.  We need to get Newbury at the table and their Board of Health since we’re a combined system to an extent that we’re dealing with two communities.  I think it will come in to play moving down the line as rates go up and we are looking at trying to improve infrastructure in Newburyport.  There are a couple of areas in Newbury that are in need of dire attention.  I know it falls outside of City limits.  Looking at that well impact and folks tapping off the aquafer close we can control but it’s going to hurt us on the revenue end on the other side.
· Commissioner Tomasz stated he can’t see in Newburyport wells being a big factor.  I just can’t see people making that investment, although I could be wrong.  Essentially we now make recommendations to the City Council who have the final say on these rates.  I think our goal is to make sure we have a reasonable, solid recommendation to make and hopefully they agree to it.
· Mayor Holaday joined the conversation and asked Ethan Manning if we could potentially look at any of this as lost revenue under the new ARPA rules.  Mr. Manning responded that this is definitely an eligible category.  I’m not sure if that would be justified where the water and sewer system didn’t really loose revenue because of COVID-19 so I’m not sure how much of that we could charge off to ARPA.  Definitely when it comes to offsetting some of the items in the capital plan I think there is definitely some room in that water/sewer infrastructure category to take some burden off future budget years and capital needs.  Mayor Holaday stated that is the only infrastructure that is in the ARPA funding and that we are scheduled to receive over $5.5M in two chunks over the next two years.  The only real infrastructure that is included in that is for water and sewer.  I think as Ethan said we could potentially look at that for capital but not necessarily to affect the rates.  I agree with John.  I would like us see if we can soften the impact a little bit this year.  I don’t think you will get it through the Council.  Commissioner Tomasz added to the Mayor’s comments.  You had restaurants shut down, some for almost a year.  That’s a lot of water and sewer that was not used, revenue was not generated.  I would think that would be something we would want to focus on too.  The Mayor said that makes sense and that’s definitely lost revenue.  Mr. Manning said he thinks if we can show a decrease is revenue due to the pandemic then yes it is definitely eligible.  Commissioner Smith said he saw some tables that showed some significant drop in the commercial billings for usage.  Ms. Knight stated all of last year every commercial billing route we saw a significant drop in water revenue.  Mayor Holaday said she feels we should be able to use that information and asked Mr. Manning if he agreed.  Mr. Manning said he thought the residential may have offset that and asked Julie to confirm that.  Ms. Knight said yes so overall we did not see a drop we saw an increase because people were home, there was more cleaning, more handwashing.  Residential did go up a little bit but every commercial billing cycle did see a decrease.  The Mayor asked Mr. Manning if we would have to look at the total revenue on the other end or can we just look at commercial property.  He responded by saying he thinks we would need to look at the total net impact when you add together the residential and commercial.  The Mayor stated that is a possibility either through capital or potentially the commercial loss that we might be able to at least tap into some of this ARPA fund.  We understand that it hasn’t hit the State yet but when it does we should receive our first chunk in thirty days post that.  Commissioner Tomasz urged Mr. Manning to pursue that.  He stated we lost revenue because of the restaurants being closed.  I think you can absolutely get money for that incident.  Commissioner Smith said you could argue that it is because businesses went away and left and you could argue population growth or whatever else caused the residential consumption to go up.  That could be independent of COVID.  Mr. Carey asked Ms. Knight to look at the Tier 1 versus Tier 2 consumption because most of our commercial accounts branch into that Tier 2.  That might be a way to look at the linear progression of residential versus commercial and the loss between that Tier 1 to Tier 2.  Ms. Knight said she would look into it.  She shared on the screen a chart showing consumption for 11 months.  You can see the August, November, and February commercial usage dropped.  You can start to see some recovery for May because restaurants are serving outside.  It is trending downward over time.  That is attributed to a lot of things.  Everyone is putting in low flush toilets, low flow fixtures.  We have had a major uptick in calls relating to consumption.  People are in tune with their water bills.
· Commissioner Smith suggested billing monthly so the homeowner could see their bill more frequently and adjust their consumption accordingly.  Ms. Knight responded saying the new billing system that is soon to roll out, hopefully over the summer, it gives customers a platform to see their consumption.  It gives them past couple of years’ consumption, it gives leak alerts, and it gives them all kinds of information on how to stop leaks.  Unfortunately this is a double edge sword but it does give information on how to reduce their consumption.  Mr. Carey said the other piece of this too that I don’t think people take into account is our unaccounted for water which Tom can speak to.  There is a cost associated with pumping, treating and producing water.  Due to our THM counts we’ve increased our flows in terms of hydrant flushing twice a year.  As Julie mentioned earlier our aging infrastructure, breaks, etc. all that water is produced but is not being paid for.  That’s one other aspect that needs to be considered as well.  Commissioner Jones asked if that number was between 9 and 10 percent for unaccounted water.  Mr. Cusick said he gave the Commission the ASR data and if you look at that you can see overall there is not a big variance from water production.  In fact I think the takeaway from all of this is that conservation is here to stay.  You’ve already been hearing comments that it is a downward trend as far as water production and that relates to the cost of units.  You still need money to run and therefore if you are going to put out less water the amount per unit will go up.  Commissioner Jones stated that the complaint he hears is that you raise my rates because I use less water.  We have fixed costs regardless.  Mr. Cusick said monthly billing will probably become more common in the Northeast.  It’s more common outside of the Northeast.  If you look across the country, water is a lot more precious especially out West.  We are pretty spoiled here.  I know climate stressors are real.  We’re probably a little bit behind the curve overall from an industry standpoint.  The good news is as the Mayor has mentioned there is money out there for infrastructure improvements.  The smart thing would be to try and take advantage of those opportunities if we can.  I don’t know if Eric had a chance to put together a report of what the surrounding communities charge for water.  I think that would be a tell-tale sign of where Newburyport stands with its neighbors.  You could look at that as a comparison.  Everyone’s capital plans change and they differ, the systems overall are pretty much the same age so if some are bringing in water treatment plants or water treatment plant upgrades or they’re looking at other infrastructure upgrades whether it’s the distribution system, etc.  As Sandy said it’s about getting an idea of where the system stands overall from a capital improvement standpoint and how it fits into your rate structure.  Looking historically back on all the information that you have in front of you can see at some point you were putting money in the bank.  I don’t know if we can pick that trend out.  Ms. Knight said that happened when we froze the budget because we didn’t know what this pandemic was going to bring.  So we put the brakes on in March of 2020.  We froze water and sewer and it was necessary spending only.  A sizeable chunk of that money was from 2020.  It would be interesting to see a track record overall on how the free cash came about and how it grew.  Commissioner Friede asked where we stand rate wise.  She said she heard Newburyport’s rates are both higher and lower.  She asked if there was a list of rates for the surrounding communities.  Ms. Knight stated that Tighe & Bond has a report out for all of Massachusetts which includes different types of information that she found useful such as different tiers, different rate structures for different size pipes, seasonal rate structures.  Commissioner Friede asked where Newburyport came in.  Ms. Knight said she would have to do an analysis on the report.  Mr. Kelley said they were going to be putting that information in the memo they submit.  Commissioner Friede said maybe the department should plan to bill monthly because it would be a lot less painful for people and it would be good for all of us to know what that would take because it may be hard to do practically.  Ms. Knight said with the new software coming in and the aging infrastructure of meters the best time to roll out monthly billing would be with the meter replacement.  She thinks the customer would enjoy that.  We do tell the customer they can pay monthly to control that cost.  Commissioner Smith stated that postage, cost to process monthly bills could incur a cost but if we are going to increase customer service charges that could offset those costs.   Monthly billing could help with leaks and the abatements we see.  Commissioner Smith asked if we could dive deeper into a grant and capital study.  If we are going to design our use rates to include some bonds that the City will sell to back could we also research what’s out there with Federal or State funding.  Commissioner Tomasz stated that we all would like to see what happens with monthly billing, what the cost will be and how we can actually pull that off.  I hope we are all in agreement that I would like to see the first year’s increase decrease somewhat so we can make it more manageable so we can present it to City council.  I need to have a better idea of what’s included in capital as far as what we can reasonably include in these rates.  Unless any of the other Commissioners have any other comments or want to add I’d like to have the final say to the Mayor on this.  Mr. Manning asked Mr. Kelley if he was forecasting off of actual expenses or off of budgeted expenses.  Mr. Kelley responded actuals for those two years.  We could expand it further backwards looking at 2018 and 2019 actuals.  Looking ahead we then took consumption and made an assumption as far as taking in the average of the four lowest years so we didn’t follow the City’s trend line.  Right now the City’s trend line is about a 1 percent decline in consumption year over year.  At some point that line will hit a boundary and slow down.  Some of those assumptions could have an impact between a wet or dry year.  To John’s point about the capital side of things what are the certainty of some of these projects-which years are they coming in, how do they balance out with any debt being retired in the future.  I know there is some debt coming off the books in the next five years.  Is it replaced with new debt of similar scale or do we have some of these other projects that we know are looming that within themselves would really bias the rate study if you put in a major capital project would dwarf the annual capital improvements for an R & R program for distribution and collections improvements.  Mr. Manning said he knows that Mr. Kelley is building an additional $250,000 per year in retained earnings.  As we go into July 1st and then the tax rate setting process the minimum requirement is that we need to show that our rate structure will support the budgeted expenditures for FY22.  Did you look at what the minimum rates would need to be to fund the FY22 proposed budgets.  That is something the City Council will want to see to get between the minimum thresholds and where the Commission would like to see the rates going into the future.  Mr. Kelley said they did not explicitly look at that but that is an easier exercise because we can strip out some of the assumptions that add for those capital reserves.  Following a similar structure where it’s balance between service charges and the rate increases and what’s the minimum.  The Mayor said that she believe we should look at monthly billing.  She said there are 84 units coming on line at MINCO, also there is Colby Farm and the Evergreen developments and asked Mr. Kelley if they looked at new growth.  He said he did not specifically but they did look at the ASR data to get an idea of the trends on total number of customers.  Looking backwards the last ten years there was nothing enough to factor in so we were using the most recent customer base.  I think that’s the other key to the valuation of the systems.  To figure out what the 100 unit development comes in at and what is their share of the system valuation.  The Mayor stated Mr. Kelley will go back and look at what it would take in terms of being able to meet our needs this year and that is a place we could start and then we could look at the projections for capital and again those are potentially things that can be ARPA funded but we don’t know 100 percent yet.  Some of the rates we could potentially look at too.  The Mayor feels it’s been a tough year for everyone and if we can meet our needs and ensure that we have sufficient funding going forward.  She likes the idea of monthly billing and thinks it makes sense.  Chris Pratt stated he has trepidation on basing the projections on expenses for the last two years because we were essentially under a spending freeze for the last quarter of those two years.  There’s a bit of a backlog in operational maintenance.  I think we need to keep that in mind going forward.  Commissioner Tomasz responded by saying he is counting on the department to prioritize what you need over the next couple of years-low, medium, high priority so we can figure out what we have to spend to keep the system up and running.  Mr. Cusick agreed with Mr. Pratt’s comments.
15 Charter Street:
· Ms. Knight stated the customer didn’t ask for this to be added but she wanted to make the Commission aware of the situation at hand with billing that needs to be addressed.  She proceeded with some background.  There was a transfer of property in 2014 and it is up to the customer when the property transitions to another owner that they log into the third party biller and shut off their autopay.  The customer did not shut off their autopay and since 2014 has kept paying the water and sewer bill at 15 Charter Street.  Because he had selected e-billing and autopay the new owner was not getting water bills.  The new owner, six years later, calls in to say they are not receiving a bill.  We looked into the situation and found the account never got unlinked and the old owner has paid over $9,000 in charges.  I met with the Treasurer and we agreed the old owner should be refunded the money they paid to the property that is not theirs and the new owner is responsible for the charges.  My question to the Commission is it is very difficult to charge a customer $9,000 in one bill.  Do we offer them to pay it out in two-thirds or do we abate the customer service charges and I put him on a payment plan for three years.  What are your thoughts on this?  Commissioner Tomasz asked why the new owner took 7 years to discover he did not receive a water bill.  Ms. Knight said he was under the assumption his mortgage company was paying the bill.  If we abate the customer service charges that would bring it down to around $7,000 and change and we put him on an interest free payment plan.  Commissioner Jones feels we shouldn’t reduce it at all because the previous owner paid the $9,200 and the amount should be compensated from the new person now.  I agree that we could do it with a payment plan.  I don’t see reducing it.  Commissioner Creelman asked why we don’t throw it back to the two owners to figure it out.  Ms. Knight responded the biller is our third party biller and it’s on our books.  When I spoke to the Treasurer that was her solution to refund the money to the older owner and work with the new owner to get him paid up.   Mr. Furnari agrees with Commissioner Jones.   Commissioner Smith feels the bill should be sent to the new owner and he should take it up with his real estate agent.  Ms. Knight stated that the good thing with the new billing system is we issue new customer numbers every time a property changes hands.  Commissioner Tomasz is inclined to reimburse the first person and bill the second person the full amount.  Would someone like to make a motion on that? 
Commissioner Friede made a motion to bill the new person the full amount and refund the original owner what we overbilled him.  Commissioner Tomasz asked for a second.  Commissioner Smith seconded.  All those in favor?

Vote:  4 nothing (Tomasz, Jones, Friede, Smith)
3. Approval of Minutes

· Commissioner Tomasz asked if there were any changes, questions, comments on the Minutes of Wednesday, April 28, 2021 meeting. 
· Commissioner Friede felt the comment about the Firehouse should be under item number 2 not under approval of the minutes.  Ms. Knight stated that Ms. Bush would make the change.
Commissioner Tomasz asked all those in favor say I.

Vote: 4 nothing (Tomasz, Jones, Friede, Smith)

4. Business Manager’s Report
Julie Spurr-Knight noted the following on the Business Manager’s Report;

· Billing Software – MUNIS is holding my data pack hostage.  This is the third time we have sent it over to them and hopefully we can get it to operate correctly.  Once that happens it goes over to the developer.  We are hoping to set a deadline of July but it’s looking like it will probably be August.  
· Water and Sewer Connection Permits – Administration and Division heads are currently working in collaboration to establish effective procedures regarding water & sewer service connections and I/I fees in correlation of the new web based building permit approval platform.  I noticed a drop in contractors walking through the door with plans.  We met with the Building Department and we’re hoping to have this up and running in the next couple of weeks.
· Warren Street Claim – There are two remaining claimants working with me.  Most of the claimants have signed releases.

· Business Office Staff – The staff is working on year end reconciliations, encumbrances and the continuous development of customer service procedures.  The staff attended a City presentation regarding financial policy.  They will also be training on the databases.
· Procurement:  Currently wrapping up the valve turning.  It’s going out for bid next week.  CCTV is right behind it.  For July 1 we also have SCADA controls and Bio-Solids going out to bid.  I am doing bids for Water, Sewer and Highway. 

· FY 22 Budgets – The May 27th workshop is an incorrect date.  It is actually June 2nd.  All Division Heads are attending the budget workshop.  It is a public meeting and you can go to the City’s website for the link.
· Current Budget Performance – The office is monitoring revenues closely and anticipates meeting revenue targets for FY21.  Utility receipts are currently 99% collected.  Water purchases of services spending are currently frozen due to exceeding line items impacting the overall budget category.  The largest drivers are the surface water testing line and water construction lines.  The balance sheets shows water at 92% expended and sewer 81% expended.  During the 4th quarter many anticipated fixed costs and quoted work is encumbered in the budget and not yet expended.  As you can see we have total revenue $5.2 million for water and $409,000 in total expenditures which is much less than last week because we are coming to year end and we are pulling in invoices.  I want you to pay close attention to purchases of services at 92% expended and we have $38,000 available in that category.  As I said before we have encumbered all the fixed costs.  If we were to spend that $409,000 the entire water budget would be in the negative $23,000 in comparison to what our revenue would be to date.  Commissioner Jones asked if that included that would be without any reserved fund.  Ms. Knight said that included the reserve fund.  The sewer budget has total revenue of $7.2 million.  We have $697,000 available in the budget.   Total expenditures are $6.1 million.  Sewer is in a little bit better shape than water.  If we spent everything in the budget in comparison to our total revenue, total receipts you would have a little over $7,000 and that includes the reserve fund of $300,000.  So we are literally on the bubble with sewer as well.
· Consumption – Businesses show some signs of recovery.  As you can see in the May commercial bill run it is only down 630167 in comparison to the last bill run for commercial which was up over 2 million.  Overall you can see the linear trend line does reflect that 1% that Environmental Partners is showing over time.  It is continuing to drop and it’s because FY20 is an outlier due to the pandemic.  For the September billing of 2020 you can see the jump is at the end of the drought and the algae bloom.
Commissioner Tomasz had to step away from the meeting for about 10 minutes and asked Commissioner Jones and Friede to run the meeting until he got back.

5. DPS Operations Reports
Tom Cusick noted the following on the Water Treatment Plant report;

117 Indian Hill Purchase:

· We have some folks here that are going to chime in from Essex County Greenbelt and planning.  Both Vanessa Johnson and Maggie Brown from Essex County Greenbelt.  Also Geordie Vining from the Planning Department but they had other appoints so they had to move on.  You should have received the draft P&S and also the CR for the property.  As of right now City Council has commented and the consultant has commented.  What you have in front of you is a draft.  I did submit the CR to DEP yesterday and will expect comments back from them.  The idea of us purchasing this from Essex County Greenbelt was all about protecting the water supply but they also took into consideration giving the City flexibility in the future for any kind of pipeline work and you see that reflected in the language that Vanessa put together in the CR.  We did talk about maximizing some of that flexibility and what you see in front of you is what we came up with.  We feel that fits what the future needs may be with regard to putting in the raw water line if that ends up happening.  We have a closing date tentatively set for July 30.  Ms. Johnson said the document still needs to go through legal review on behalf of the City and it still needs to go to the Executive Office of Energy and Environmental Affairs first and once those edits are done, usually they have minor non-substantive edits that goes to legal review for the City and then it will come back to the Board of Water Sewer Commissioners and the Mayor to sign.  Mr. Cusick said Essex County Greenbelt has been a great addition.  Commissioner Jones asked about the Roger’s property and Ms. Johnson said it had closed and it’s all protected.  Ms. Johnson asked if the Purchase and Sale Agreement was to be presented as we were hoping to get that signed or at least approved for signing tonight.  Commission Jones said the Commissioners will come in to the office and sign when needed.  Mr. Cusick said the DEP hearing is done.  Commissioner Friede asked about the reference at the last meeting of putting together a plan of what else needs to be purchased.  Commissioner Smith stated a list of parcels was emailed out on the 6th.  It included a excel spreadsheet.  Mr. Cusick said the City Council wanted that also so he will get that to everyone.
Commissioner Friede made a motion to sign off on the Purchase and Sale Agreement for the 117 Indian Hill Street, West Newbury.  Commissioner Smith seconded the motion.  Commissioner Jones asked those in favor say I.
Vote:  3 and one missing. 3 nothing.  Motion passes
Reservoirs/GW sources:   
· Reservoirs are at 100% capacity.  We did get an update on the drought advisory.  Right now we are out of a drought.
· Continuing PFAS sampling.  The PFAS that we detected at Bartlett Pond and Well #1, we turned those sources off and we got a non-detect sample going out to the system.  There’s a direct relationship between the sources and what we are putting out to the public.  Our next round is due next month.  Mr. Furnari signed a proposal with AECOM to look into how we might mitigate the PFAS contamination and how we come up with an SOP at the plant immediately so that we can bring those sources back on in a mixing relationship to keep those levels down.  Well #1 is on and when we sampled Well #1 those readings were about 14 parts per trillion we had non-detect at the treatment plant.  Some of this testing is a 20-30% swing either way.  Commissioner Jones said that could be a disaster but Mr. Cusick said it wouldn’t be a disaster but it would be a big concern.  From a worst case scenario I think we have proven that our mixing gets us below the MCL so that’s a good thing.  But from a treatment perspective we don’t have treatment on line to take care of it.  That is something we may have to consider when we start talking to AECOM and whether carbon filtration is in the future for the City.  We are going to look into grants to possibly pay for the study work that we are doing with AECOM so I am going to file the paperwork to see if we can get some reimbursements.  We should look into reimbursements if we end up needing to go with carbon filtration.  The City looked into carbon filtration before with regard to taste and odor which was for aesthetic purposes so not a real high priority.  It would also address any kind of toxicity that we might be exposed to when we are talking about cyanobacteria and we’re already experiencing that.  Now we have the third thing which is PFAS so I would highly consider putting in carbon filtration.  PFAS contamination and PFAS sampling overall is expanding over the next couple of years with UCMR5 and the EPA.  They have added 29 additional compounds to the 6 that we’re monitoring now.   Commissioner Smith asked if we are going to try to educate the public by putting something in our water quality report.  Mr. Cusick said it is not mandatory to go in because all the testing is done in 2021 and we didn’t do any testing in 2020 but I think from a PR perspective we should put together something showing where we are in the process.

· Started cyanobacterial monitoring.  
· Working on refinishing the boat.

· ASR documents completed and submitted and they are in your packet.  We are below the 10% for unaccounted for water.  Overall our per capita was 50-55 gallons per day.  We are meeting all the regulatory requirements.  I will be sending our renewal for our registered volume and the permitted volume will come in after that.  We can touch on that once the Tighe & Bond report comes out.  That circles back around to demand, some of the things the Mayor was talking about, and what we may be seeing overall with the Planning Department.  It’s been a joint effort with me, Jon-Eric, Tracy and Andy Port to make sure the City has enough water over the next 20 years.
· Had communication with the Tree Farm.  I’m calling this a hot spot around Indian Hill.  We are looking to meet him on site and look at land management and some BMPs to help mitigate his run off that we are seeing a negative impact on the reservoir.

· Contracts signed with DK Water Resource Consulting and Solitude Lake Management in preparation for any in lake management and mitigation of cyanobacteria.  Engineering is helping out with fly-overs with the drone.  Water testing will be expanding.  We want to stay ahead of this.  Anytime we have elevated numbers come in we will have the limnologist look at them and if treatment is warranted we will start that process early to try to head off any toxicity that the City might face.
Water Treatment Operations: 
· Lost communication and control of all filter valves due to a faulty spliced heater wire.  Dave Zink repaired the problem.
· Guys have been performing preventative maintenance.
· Moving sludge to the drying beds.
Off Site Operations/Water Storage Tanks
· Power Up Generator performed preventative maintenance on all generators.

· Installed new chlorine pump and replaced feed lines and injection quill check valve.
· Looked at access points to put the boat in Upper Artichoke and Indian Hill to collect water samples.  Mr. Carey said he spoke with Mr. Furnari about reaching out to ConCom to make sure we have approval for that.

Commissioner Tomasz returned to the meeting.

Jon-Eric White noted the following on the Engineering Report;

Surface Water Supply Protection and Resiliency Project

· Environmental Partners is preparing a package to go to MassDOT for the emergency connection to Amesbury.  EP and Tom, Jon and I reviewed the latest design for the emergency connection and had some minor comments.  Hopefully that will get off to MassDot tomorrow or Friday.  It will be sent from the Mayor.  I trust that the Commission is okay with that?  Commissioner Tomasz said he is fine with that.  
· Assisting with the water shed protection.  Tighe & Bond report is still forthcoming.  We had a conversation with Newburyport’s animal control person, Kayla Provencher, and she monitors the large animals in West Newbury.  There are 195 personal horses and 35 cows.  By State law they are required to monitor who owns what type of livestock.  So that would be an easier way for Mr. Cusick to do some monitoring.  Animal control only does fall inspections and hopefully someone from Mr. Cusick’s department or Engineering will join Ms. Provencher.
· Nick Federico used the drone last Friday on the Upper and Lower Artichoke.  We are going to use the drone every week.  We did it last year and when the bloom hit we did it daily.  

Columbus Ave
· Diane Gagnon held a preconstruction meeting with Five Oaks Construction yesterday.  They will start mid-June.  Ms. Gagnon will run that project and her and Mr. Carey and myself will be doing periodic inspections.
Phillips Drive Neighborhood Roadway and Drainage Improvements
· We added the water main replacement to it.  A couple of weeks ago the Mayor decided at a public meeting with the neighborhood to combine both phases as one phase to make it easier to go out for construction as one project.  I didn’t get the final total estimate.  It’s still under design and the design will be done this summer and will go out to construction this fall.  The Mayor wants to bond everything except the water related which will be from the enterprise fund.  That still may need to be bonded.  Ms. Knight, Mr. Carey, Mr. Furnari and the Mayor will need to coordinate that.  Mr. Carey said the water cost was $1.5 to $2 million and I overestimated slightly.  That neighborhood is roughly 68 years old and it wouldn’t be on the top of my priority list if you weren’t doing all the work and paving but we have had breaks in the area.  My guys did some static and dynamic flows on hydrants.  The water main is undersized.  It’s a six inch and four inch.  It would be foolish to do that extent of a project without replacing the water main.
David Shaw noted the following on the Sewer Collection Report;
Lift station/SLM maintenance/Miscellaneous:
· April flushing:  14,805 ln/ft
· Bush Pumps came in to replace #2 motor at the Plum Island Station free of charge.  We have two others on hand just in case anything happens.
· NPDES permit was submitted in April.
· Eastern Pipe came in to camera lines on Wills Lane, Dexter Lane, Dexter Court and California Avenue.  We did find on Wills Lane from manhole to manhole there’s a 4 inch sewer line that is broken about 70 feet up.  I’ve been getting prices to replace manhole to manhole which shouldn’t be expensive.

Plum Island Maintenance:
· Guys are starting to pull the lines through for the next 100 towers that we’ll be installing on the Island.
· At the last meeting I spoke about gate turning.  There were 11 gates that needed to be replaced and I got it down to six that are very important.  I am working with Ms. Knight to get prices.
Chris Pratt noted the following on the Wastewater Treatment Facility Report;
Operations:
· Plant performance has been good for the month.

· Flows are still down due to the drought.  It was a little bit higher than what we consider base low but not by much.
· 96-97% removal for conventional pollutants.

· Doing our normal 6 month tank swapping and inspections.
· Rest of the plant normal operation maintenance, cleaning tanks, switching tanks.

· Spending quite a bit of time on the Revetment/Rail Trail project.  Project is pretty much done.  Hydro seeded the grass yesterday.  Temporary fences are down.  I’m officially open.  It’s more of a soft opening.  There will be an official opening of the rail trail on June 9th by the Mayor.  In conjunction with that we’ve been doing a lot of landscaping.  By raising the rail trail up 4-1/2 feet up now all the residents and the rail trail users have a clear view into the plant.
· Waiting for a quote from Atco, a local HVAC company to do a cleaning of our outdoor heat pump condensers which haven’t been done in eight or ten years.

· A year and half ago we did our first big overhaul of our Fournier presses just as the pandemic started.  We completely renovated and changed all the screens and filters in the number 2 Fournier press and that was completed last week.
· Working with Nick Federico and Jon-Eric White on the MS4 program doing fecal and enterococcal testing which will ramp up for the summer and fall and continue on next spring as well.

Pretreatment:
· Moving forward.  Starting to ramp up the FOG program.  Had been curtailed/sidelined because of the pandemic.  We had done a complete industrial/commercial survey over a year ago of 80+ industries or commercial accounts.  We had about 20 that we identified as well as our consultant, Stantec as industries of concern that we should look at.  We have been doing checks and inspections of all of those facilities and we are about half way through.  Just a shout out to Karen Bush.  As well as her incredible work on the minutes she has been integral and has done a great job getting us water use records which has really tied into that as well.  Again, these are industrial/commercial accounts that we really didn’t know what was going on there so we are doing site visits and we are determining whether or not they need a permit and tying up a lot of loose ends. 
Jonathan Carey noted the following on the Water Construction Division report;

· Spring hydrant flushing is complete.
· Working with multiple contractors on both new and preexisting construction on service taps.
· Repaired a new water break on 7 New Pasture Road and it’s the second break in a month on consecutive pipe segments so we are watching that as a potential area for main replacement.
· Paved all water repair trenches.
· We received back today our truck from Brake and Clutch for the warranty body repair change.
· Working on raising gate boxes on High Street paving area.  Have done about 30 boxes in the downtown area that are in the sinking brick sidewalks so those have been lowered to help pedestrian traffic.
· Did an install of a tapping sleeve and gate for camera work on Pine Hill.  The camera work unfortunately was unsuccessful and I’m working with that contractor to see if they can come back with a different device or if we look outside of them to get a new camera and vendor.
· Repaired services and reamed corps at 5-7 Summer Street and also 39 and 41 Pine Hill with pressure and flow issues.
· The valve turning IFB has been submitted.  It is with Laurie Pierce downtown and that will be going out to bid the end of June/beginning of July.
· Still working on the well survey and private well policy with BOH.
· Any patching, potholes around gate boxes and paving work around town we have been working with those vendors.
· Have updated some GIS information due to misinformation on the system.
· Working with the well program.  Gerard Whitten with MVPC is working on implementing a layer into our mobile app regarding well head protection areas and water protection areas.
Commissioner Smith asked if we keep records of water main breaks on the GIS layers.  Mr. Carey said it has been in the main layer since I’ve started.  It was not there before I joined in August.  That is something we’ve been tracking.  The only two areas currently that are of interest would be New Pasture Road and on Low Street.  On Low Street in the Shaws plaza area we have had three main breaks in the time that I’ve been with the City.  All of them have been bell housing breaks on that main.  I don’t know if it was an installation issue back whenever that was installed or if it was a failure in casting on the cast iron pipe but we’ve been watching that.  I would say if it continues further and we get another one then we’re up to 80 feet of main, four breaks in a row and they’ve all been in the exact same area.  I am leaning towards more potential installation issues than casting but I wasn’t there then.  That will be one area we are going to look at in potentially changing that main for CIP probably from the Shaws entrance or just past it, all the way up to Storey Ave.  Mr. Carey said since he’s been here he has kept picture files as well as on the GIS of all the main breaks so moving forward hopefully we’ll be better prepared when looking at CIP funds and where they are best utilized.  We are doing the same thing with the valve turning program.  Once we have a handle of the valves in the system we can put together a plan.  Currently we have roughly 900 valves in the system that needs to be exercised, turned and there wasn’t a program prior to me joining.  Everything is on GIS.  The guys are currently blowing out boxes, identifying GIS location, making sure its active so when we do get a contractor involved we will have all that information and we can update the GIS in real time as we are going out.  Then we can see what we need to do as far as replacement and/or adding valves.  Commissioner Smith suggested an SOP so that when someone moves on there are records.  Mr. Furnari mentioned Graf Road as another area that the water main needs to be replaced.  Mr. Carey responded by saying the issue with Graf Road and we will be looking at New Pasture as well, in the industrial park vicinity you have corrosive soils.  That main was installed in 1987.  On ductile iron that should not be failing already, there’s no galvanic corrosion, nothing in the way of gas in the area or anything that would be impeding the life expectancy of that main.  I think in that particular area we are going to have to look into, the plastic product like we did on Plum Island, and go with something non-corrosive because the soils are not conducive to the main in that area.
6. Old/New Business

Rate Study 
7. Next Meeting

· June 16, 2021 at 4:00 pm

· July 14, 2021 at 4:00 pm

8.  Warrant Signing

Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to pay the bills from warrants 4/30, 5/7, 5/14 and 5/21.  All those in favor of approving those warrants say I.

Vote: 4 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede, Smith)

Respectfully Submitted By: Karen Bush
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